Bovey Parish Neighbourhood Plan
Minutes of the 14th Steering Group Meeting 
7th March 2019 at 7.00 pm


Attending:
1

Julie Arnold (JA)
Cllr Ulli Arnold (UA)
Mark Bailey (MB) 
Cllr Janet Blair (JB)
Judy Edwards – Working Group Member
Marion Edwards (MED)
Cllr Martyn Evans (ME)

Debbie Fletcher (DF) – Working Group Member
Martin Iles (MI)
David Kiernan (DK) – TDC
Cllr Steven Leigh (SL) – Acting Chair
Brian Miller (BM)
Ron Powell – Working Group Member
Tom Wilson (TW) 
Lisa Robillard Webb – Minute-taker


1) Apologies: Cllr Eoghan Kelly, Amber Macdonald, Alan Taylor 

2) Declaration of Interests: – None declared

3) 3.1 Review of Minutes of the Previous Meeting (07/02/2019) – Minutes agreed. 

3.2 Review of Actions:  
6.a: All working groups to:
a. Send a written summary of consultation responses and a draft “Consultation – Community Engagement” to the group.  
Partially completed – Some working groups have sent some of the consultation responses to MED.  However she needs the remaining ones to be sent to her asap. 

4) 4.1 Chair Update: None given.  
5) Policy Writing
5.1 To discuss Policy writing with David Kiernan (DK)
DK acknowledged the hard work of the working groups.  He spoke to the group about the importance of the evidence driving the writing of the objectives and then the policies.  The evidence should be taken from the consultation and from other relevant documentation.  It should be clearly related to the ward of Bovey Tracey and should be detailed.  Currently the objectives shared with DK have been quite ambitious and strategic.  They are in danger of being overridden by the Local Plan if inserted into the Neighbourhood Plan. The objectives & policies should be able to withstand examination so that they could act as required in planning permissions and not be over-ridden on appeal.  All objectives need to be clearly evidenced; the policy writing will then be easy.  DK can help build the intent of each objective.

Notes on Housing - A discussion ensued on the need for a Housing Needs Analysis.  DK believes that it offers a good basis of local evidence, clarifying actual need in the composition of household types and where Bovey Tracey has over or under-provision.  The HNA evidence can be cross-referenced with current housing configuration to identify clearly any gaps to be represented in the objectives.  The group has been offered varying advice and pricing on commissioning a HNA.  DK thought that £3,000 should cover a relevant HNA.  DK recommended that the use of adjectives such as ‘high quality’ or ‘sufficient’ should always be qualified.  TDC has studies that can indicate levels of sufficiency required for the area.  DK advised that any sustainability standards should not exceed the national technical standards.  Sympathetic developers can be chosen, but the associated additional costs could be an obstacle.   Housing working group to determine (with DK’s advice) whether an HNA is required; adequate funds may be available in the Plan’s budget.

Notes of Open Space – Any objective needs to clarify the quantum and method by which space can be created.  Use the bio-diversity study to specify local nature-rich areas on a map along with creating a detailed description of the factors that you are safeguarding.  JB asked whether you could include areas that are owned privately, DK confirmed that this is acceptable as long as your key driver is the protection of bio-diversity as opposed to stopping development.  DK refers to the ‘visual clutter’ of recycling boxes on the pavements instead of focussing just on the obstruction for pedestrians.  ‘My Community’ website has some useful templates for local, green space designation.

Notes on Parking & Traffic – Clearly mark any areas of parking deficiency on a map.  Parking management is currently not a Land Use Policy; however you can influence future parking standards by outlining what the town aspires to in each development.  MI asked about the need in the future for electric car communal charging points.  DF mentioned that there are some fantastic sites across the UK depending on the developers and their marketing.  DK says that this Plan could push the policy boundary but should be based on local evidence and match national standards.  

Notes on Healthcare, Education & Community Facilities – Consultation substantially covered these factors.  The plan should identify by name the relevant sites and outline how it wishes to enhance provision.  

Notes on Retail – DK urged caution in using the word ‘parish’ as this is a policy term; clearly mark out the town centre area boundary and state whether you wish to retract or extend it – denoting any justification and evidence you may have for a change.  Differentiate the town centre from the local (labelled) primary and secondary shopping provision.   

Notes on Employment – The Plan has limited influence but can create an environment that will encourage certain types of employment.  For example:
a. Supporting the installation of high speed broadband to encourage new businesses to the area
b. Increasing the marketing period to ensure business units on new developments are successfully sold or leased by a set deadline.  Thereafter the town council could be given the first right to buy to create additional open spaces such as play parks or seek to build social housing.

TDC website has a definition of ‘local people’.  

DK suggested that each working group meets with him for a meeting to go through each objective. 

DK asked for all correspondence to go through one point of contact, preferably someone at the heart of project.  MW was suggested but the group needs to confirm who the assigned contact is.

TW suggested the Centre for Sustainable Energy as a good resource when writing objectives & policies.  TW has a copy.  

6) Equality Assessment Impact:
6.1 To consider undertaking an EAI – Discussion held.  Group asked David Kiernan’s advice – he has only ever heard of EAI on Local Plans and not on Neighbourhood Plans.  Group needs to ensure they are consulting fully and properly with a range of groups.  Concern that teenage group needs more consultation.  MB asked group to clarify the setting objectives and questions for this consultation.  Ideas discussed –approaching youth café, scouts, SDCC (JB to contact Cathy Taylor).  MED, TW, MI and LRW formed a working group to address this need.

7) Finance:
7.1 To receive updated Budget position (ME)
Total Income to date: £4660 & £2840 (grants) & £1000 (BTTC).  Total expenditure £1073 99 (2017-18), £5266.59 (2018/19 to date) Total £6340.58.  Balance remaining £2159.42.  No current plans for expenditure.
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8) Vice Chair position:
8.1 To receive nominations and consider electing a Vice Chair
EK not received any nominations.  The role needs to be a community member.  Discussion held on the VC role within this group’s context. TW has been a dynamo in driving forward the project. No member came forward for the role.  Matters may change after the Local Elections in May; therefore TW offered to continue in the role until after the elections.  MB offered to consider the role in the future under the proviso of giving strategic direction for the group. 

9) Project Plan:
9.1 Project Plan update
Group felt that the project plan did not need updating as all members currently knew where they were with their tasks.

10) Communications:
10.1 A call for additional community volunteers? 
MB asked the group if there is anything they should be communicating to the community.  A call for more volunteers is required especially for the working groups.  MB, JB & JA to compile a message to go out via the ‘Quality Update’, press release to MDA (MB), Community Notice-board (MTE) and What’s on Bovey (MW & TW).

11) AOB: 
Minutes to be released to members at the earliest opportunity.

12) Next meeting date: 4 April 2019 at 7pm. 
13) Summary of Actions: 
1. MED, TW, MI and LRW to form a working group to consult with local teenagers.  JB to contact Cathy Taylor at SDCC    
2. MB, JB & JA to compile a message to go out with an update and a call for more volunteers via:
a. The ‘Quality Update’
b. MB press release to MDA
c. MTE Community Notice-board
d. MW & TW What’s On Bovey
3. MW to let DK know who is the group’s assigned contact is for all communication  
4. Housing Working group to determine (with DK’s advice) whether a HNA is required 
5. All working groups to:
a. Continue sending a written summary of consultation responses and a draft “Consultation – Community Engagement” to the group
b. Check the relevant notes/advice in Pt 5 for their working group on writing draft objectives 
c. Meet with David Kiernan to draft objectives and policies.  

